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~nt~rview with C. Stokes Sept. 6, 1985 

Allen: We' re talking with Dr. Charles Stokes, a member of the 
faculty, Dept. of Economics, who has been with us for some years. 
Wl)en did you first come, Charlie? 

Stokes: I was appointed technically in April, 1960, but I 
didn't, I began on a Fulbright and I joined as an active teacher 
with the faculty in Jan. of 1961 but my appointment had come al-
most a year earlier. 

Allen: And you were appointed as a Dana Professor. 

Stokes: Yes, as a matter of fact,it was quite a long negotiating 
period. At the very end of it, no mention had ever been made of 
this Dana professorship. At the end, I was handed a piece of 
paper in which I was told I was appointed a Dana Professor. I 
didn't quite know what that meant. Because I hadn't discussed it 
whereupon it was explained to me that apparently during this 
process of negotiations, Mr. Dana had endowed this professorship. 
So far as I know I was number one and that occur red in April, 
1960. 

Allen: Why did you come to the Univ. of Bridgeport? 

Stokes: I came because of the insistance and gracious invitation 
of Hans Apel. I had known Hans at Boston Univ. and he was just 
retired as Chairman of Dept. of Economics and at various times we 
had chatted about the Univ. of Bridgeport, but I had no intention 
of coming here. He came, then, to see me. We got together in 
Washington in Dec. of 1959 and at that stage he outlined to me 
what he wanted me to do and from Dec. through April, he was on my 
tail constantly and so I finally agreed. I met all the people 
that mattered in those days. Littlefield, of course and Jim Hal-
sey and obviously Eaton v.w. Read, with Hans, telling me whatb 
their peculiar characteristics were - he was very good at that. 
Thus, finally, I accepted the appointment and was appointed in 
Aril of 1960. 

Allen: I know you've had many opportunities to go elsewhere, why 
did you stay? 

Stokes: I find the Univ. of Bridgeport and the location ex-
traodinar ily good. Each time I've looked at these opportunities, 
I try to compare them with what the opportunities were here. I 
was offered a position at Temple, Univ. of Massachusetts or 
Stitcheton,(?) Calif. or elsewhere and as I looked at it, the op-
portunities were better here and I think I have been correct and 
have looked back at where I would have been had I not moved to 
Connecticut, the Univ. of Massachusetts, Indiana State or any of 
these other institutions. Temple Univ. or Andover(?) Univ., i 
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could go on naming these institutions, some of these offers have 
been within the last two or three years. 

Allen: Now, also, internally, you've been offered various ad-
ministrative duties. 

Stokes: Yes I have been offered, three times, I think, the Dean-
ship of the College of Arts and Humanities, it was then called 
Arts and Sciences and in fact, on one occasion, it was announced, 
so much so, that the Dean of the College of Business Administra-
tion came to me and said, now that you are the dean over there, I 
want you to be first to what you can't do with our people, but 
they hadn't bothered to tell me, so 

Allen: When was that? 

Stokes: I'm not sure, that happend at least twice. The first 
time was of course with this deanship. I guess I can recall, 
Henry must have president, and Henry must have assumed that I 
would have accepted, and so he proceeded to talk with his faculty 
and presumably with others, the Dean's Council, as if I were the 
candidate and had been talked to. He never actually talked to 
me and when he did get to talk to me I told him I was not inter-
ested at that stage. 

Allen: And he got purple in the face? 

Stokes: No, he accepted that. On another occasion with Lee 
Miles, Lee, this would have been 1975, Lee announced my appoint-
ment as the Academic Vice Pres. 

Allen: I know, I chaired that committee. 

stokes: In point of fact, we were still talking about it and in 
his off ice I explained what I thought I wanted and I had another 
challenge. A chairmanship of a bank that I thought I wanted to 
look at, and he went ahead and announced it and I had to call him 
up and say no, I didn't accept this. He was unhappy. He was 
very unhappy. I don't know what I said that made him feel that I 
had accepted it. I don't think he was listening to me. He sat, 
as we frequently did when we get together, he leaves his desk and 
goes over to the sofa and sits there, and fixes me with his eyes 
and starts talking - and I sit there and, I had gone through 
this a number of times, and he doesn't like to be interrupted as 
you know, and he didn't listen to what I was saying, I don't 
think he did. I went over this in my conscience several times, 
did I, what did I do? somewhat like the maiden who had been an-
nounced as having accepted an offer of a marriage, If I said yes, 
I don't remember when I said yes. I conceived that I considered 
it very carefuly and then, as you know, there was another such 
offer but this time I was not the pref erred candidate and so I 
came up at least twice for that Vice Presidency but the Deanship 
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of the Arts and Humanities College I was at least twice but there 
was one time that presumably I was already it. And I've been 
considered for the deanship of the College of Business 
Administration. My wife has never been enthusiastic about this, 
in fact she has been unenthusiastic about it. I have been a col-
lege dean. If I had not had that experience, she recalled the 
details of the experience. Whenever I talk to her about it, she 
{?) I don't think I had a mistake. At this stage I'll never be 
offered anything again. 

Allen we're reaching that age, Charlie. Although you are 
younger than I. What's been your greatest success at the 
University? 

stokes: I would say, although there have been a number of 
successes, but certainly publishing success. I have been able to 
write a good deal and have an academic, scholarly influence as 
well as publishing influence • I certainly enjoyed the teaching. 
I would say that, looking out of my mind, the performances of my 
students I've been very pleased {?) success. The community of 
Bridgeport is a challenging community and its invitation to me to 
participate actively in the activities of the community. of all 
sorts, have given me many opportunities to play some role in 
guiding this community whether I was with the Chamber of 
Commerce, or whether I have been chairman of various commissions, 
I've been able to work with a variety of mayors and play the game 
without having to take all the responsibilities, that's been good 
and that I think in part cause Bridgeport in Fairfield County 
have had so many opportunities. It is an unusual place, you are 
much nearer the center of activity in the nation in this area 
than I was in Massachusetts, and the kind of people you deal with 
at all levels, from end of the county to the other. It certainly 
gave me a good deal of pleasure and a good deal of challenge. 
(?) It's been fun. 

Allen: Alright, now the converse of that, what have been your 
greatest failures? 

Stokes: That's a good question. I would say that the ad-
ministration of the Dept. of Economics, and the kind of {?) we 
had to develop lead me to make choices which I would not make 
again. 

Allen: Are you referring to personnel changes? 

stokes: Personnel choices and with respect to, I don't think I 
staffed the department in the way it should have been staffed. I 
live with that now. I can explain that my choices were limited 
{?) and that our salaries are much less competitive that they are 
now, but it was a disappointment, and that led to some severe 
conflicts, and as you know in 1973 I lost the support of 
department. It was an interesting period and that was something 
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that still bothers me. I didn't succeed in creating the kind of 
department that I think we now need. 

Allen: Any other? 

Stokes: I can't think of anything else that I regard as a 
failure, there are some things that have troubled me. I have 
certainly been troubled on what I regarded as a lack of effective 
leadership on the part of the president. I like him personally 
but I haven't felt, and the previous president too, it seems to 
me maybe r'm an old, getting old in this game but from Lit-
tlefield on, one does not have the kind of academic leadership we 
needed. Now I say that in the light, that there were many suc-
cesses that Lee achieved, but knowing presidents as I have and 
worked with them over the years, I would not say that Lee has 
been a success and that's since r've been close to, I've been as 
close to it as anybody and have been able to talk frankly. He 
listens (?) and it does seem to me that the College of Business 
and Public Management has not filled its proper role. I think 
there is every evidence, in terms of our competitive stance as a 
college in Connecticut, we have been moving up rapidly until 
about 10 years ago. Fairfield has caught up to us and probably 
passed us. 

Allen: You mean academically? 

Stokes: Academically. I think we still have, in terms of the 
degrees, we are possibly a superior college. They do a better 
job and I regret that perception. we certainly caught up with 
Univ. of Connecticut and I think we were able to get to the point 
where Connecticut and we were essentially equal. Meanwhile, 
while we weren't looking, Fairfield caught up with both of us. 
And they have the largest enrollment in this area in Connecticut. 
And these were mistakes that we could have avoided, so as I look 
toward next year or the year after that -(?) 

Allen: Charlie, you are one of the few people who admits that he 
made some mistakes, that I've interviewed. They all had a long 
list of successes but don't admit to any failures. 

Stokes: Well I don't know what this says about me, but-

Allen: Let's move on to some personalities. Jim Halsey. 

Stokes: Jim Halsey reminds me of the first president I knew and 
in many ways they were twins, E.R. Jones. Halsey is an impres-
sive man who looked, acted , but had three faults that stood out. 
One was his willingness, perhaps his (?) to make promises which 
he could not keep. He would offer you things, as he did the 
first time I dealt with him, for example, I was in the midst of 
doing some research in Latin America and he offered me a 
secretary to take care of that and would give you a placement and 
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it turns out that the secretary he offered me was half time 
provided I took care of her costs, which was a distinct dif-
ference from what I thought I was being offered, and she wasn't 
extremely competent either, and there were many such 
committments, he would say, well we'll give you this, and that 
sounded like E. R. Jones who would make those kinds of 
committments. He promised me very expansive, you can do anything 
you want, so I quickly saw that I had another E.R. Jones. The 
second thing about him was that he really couldn't brook very 
much opposition. You didn't want to disagree with him too much, 
he would go to pieces. He had his ideas and but in many cases 
these were, let's be frank, some of them were hairbrained 
schemes. As I listened to Henry, as I listened to Jim and some 
of the things he wanted to do, some of the great ideas he had I 
didn't think they were going to work, and if I told him that he 
would get angry with me, or tell me I had no confidence, no con-
fidence in the dream and perhaps that was his dream. 

Allen: wasn't there an awful lot of Jim Halsey's success in the 
dream? 

Stokes: Probably so. It was that ability to conceive of what 
the University, but in fact I thought beyond our reach. Henry, 
it seemd to me, talked about a real world and attempted to move 
in that real world. Jim didn't seem to live in the real world. 
I'd say the third problem in dealing with him was that I never 
got the feeling that he understood what we were actually doing in 
the classroom. He was one of the few men that I ever dealt with 
who would interfere. He actually called me and talk about what 
ought to be going on without understanding it, and it would go 
beyond that. More than once he called me and asked me to change 
grades. I'm not really asking anything out of the ordinary but 
I've got a problem here and I explained to him that he was of-
fside on that one. I'm not sure whatever happened to him. Over 
the years I had a number of such problems with people who were, 
for example, one of the provosts at Yale Univ. had a son here and 
called me to tell me who he was. 

Allen: Yes, you get that and there would be special cases to 
watch over them. I always watched over them but if they didn't 
make it, I didn't give them anything. 

Stokes: Let me see if I can put this properly. I'd be asked 
what was the grade and how did he do. Couldn't I consider, 
never, would you change the grade, but couldn't I consider an al-
ternative or something like that. Well, Jim, I think in 
fairness, he didn't ever quite cross the threshhold and say 
you've got to change the grade, but it was the kind of inter-
ference that I felt was completely out of place. 

Allen: Well, Jim was a salesman. I've just been reading an an-
nual report in '39 of Cortright and I'm getting some of the notes 
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on the computer, where he pays particular attention to Jim Halsey 
and his salesmanship and he leads a life above gossip and 
personalities. 

Stokes: I suspect that's true. 

Allen: One of Jim's first jobs here was student recruitment, you 
know. 

Stokes: I've been through recruitment, I know what that 
represents. I would have to say that I did not develop a great 
deal of respect for Jim Halsey and yet personally, I did like 
him. I didn't have a feeling of dislike for him. My greatest 
respect, I think I've already indicated, was for Henry 
Littlefield. 

Allen: Alright, let's move on to Henry. 

Stokes: Henry, it seems to me, had at his command the numbers, 
the concept, the reality of the situation. He may have been a 
little primative, I recall for example, he would always when we 
would discuss finances with me, he always had a, he would pull 
out some numbers that he would stare at, and I frequently nego-
tiated with him about hiring and about changes in the department, 
as well as changes in the college, and he was, when he made a 
committment, he kept it. He was frequently, he seldom made 
comrnittments, he would certainly cut you off quickly, on the 
other hand, sometimes you didn't know that you had won. The 
first library building is an example. I had complained to him 
several times about the inadaquacy of the library as it was, and 
finally I sat down and wrote him a detailed memo spelling out 
what the problem was and (?) and he called me and told me to 
mind my own business that this was not (?). Six months later he 
appointed me to a committee to begin planning the new library. 

Allen: And there, of course lies another tale of financial 
problems which we won't get into now. 

Stokes: That was Henry and the day he announced his retirement I 
visited with him in his office and unlike the Littlefield, unlike 
Lee Miles, Henry sat behind the desk and is now the same office 
that Lee is, sat behind the desk and leaned back and whereas he 
freequently called me Dr. Stokes, he leaned back and said, O.K. 
Charlie, let's talk. 

Allen: What did he have to say? 

Stokes: He reminisced about what had been happening to him. He 
said I think I've come to the stage, I think I know when to quit 
and this is the time to go. I could do more, but this is the 
time to go and here's what I've been able to do. He outlined 
some of the things he thought he had accomplished, again a sense 
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of reality and he was correct. He was correct, he was not inter-
estred in his perception, at least as I judged them and I said to 
him, I think perhaps you've got much more to offer. But he said, 
not here, not here. It's important to know when to quit. 

Allen: I have nine hours of Henry on tape and it fits in very 
very well with what you are saying. Let's go on to some other 
personalities. Your dean when you came was Eaton V. Read. 

Stokes: A formal naval person. Eaton, there are several things 
about him that recall, of course, the one thing that stood out 
was the matter of dress. He was concerned with how you dressed 
and promptly at the beginning of summer session, he would shift 
from a tie to a scarf tucked inside his sport shirt, this was his 
change of uniform. He would call you in and dress you down if 
you were not dressed properly. He and Virginia became good 
friends, he and Virginia and Ann and Jim and Julia and I 
frequently had, there was a great deal of socializing in those 
days, and so I would see and be able to joust with Eaton Vanwert 
Read many times. He was half approaching(?) and I kept reminding 
him of that, he became a Deacon at St. Georges, however, as a 
Dean it seemed to me that there was one major failure. His PHD 
from the Univ. of Chicago, from one of the best marketing 
departments, one would have thought that each would have spent 
some time doing something about that. He did, in fact, I think 
strengthen other departments. He was supportive in Economics, he 
was supportive in Accounting, but even the location of the 
university, the opportuninity for a growing market (?) and I 
sensed somehow that he felt himself to be, this may be totally 
unfair, to be the individual who could bring a contribution. It 
turns out that he when he stepped up from the dean he was not a 
successful teacher. He'd been away from the classroom too long. 
And he chose (?) to teach Marketing so I may have misjudged him. 
The first time I met him, it was long before I came to the Univ. 
of Bridgeport, I met him in Chicago and I was at an economics 
convention. I met this very stiff, very curt individual in Hans 
Appel 's (?) He cut me short and it didn't matter to me but I 
remember that. He doesn't remember that. Certainly he played a 
part in negotiations (?) and succeeded obviously. (?) I would 
have said Fred Ekablad probably accomplished more than any one 
else. 

Allen: What did he do? 

Stokes:(?) Fred corning in from the Northwestern, (?) from an at-
mosphere in which there was more acceptance of what could be done 
he had no fear that some had, he just saw it as an opportunity. 
He used his influence and he gained as a senior faculty member at 
Northwestern before all of the influence here. He knew his way 
around. He produced something of a miracle in a very short time 
we had our accreditation. 
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Allen: Why did he leave? 

stokes: I'm, that's a good question. My feeling was that he had 
begun to burn out. When he stepped out of teaching, he was (?)at 
the latter portion of his stay here he was almost pitifull. He 
did go down hill fast and that was long before he- it was not 
just senility but certainly there was a turning in personality. 
I can't quite put my finger on it, but there was a period when 
Fred was moving the world and all of a sudden there was a period 
when Fred was no longer with it. 

Allen: He still lives around here, doesn't he? 

Stokes: He lives in Old Lyme, I think, and he does consulting 
and he retired early. I'm not quite sure what happened. I maybe 
mixed up but what I observed was that certainly by '72, Fred was 
not the (?) Other deans 

Allen; Frank DeLeo was followed 

Stokes: Frank was a good man but Frank as you know had been in 
world war II and had been badly wounded and those wounds caught 
up with him and he was unable to perform the job he had hoped to 
accomplish. Then Lou Mullings who probably was one of our more 
successful deans and (?) bringing the faculty around. One of the 
things incidently about the UB faculty, particularly the faculty 
with which I worked, there was a friendliness and I guess during 
Lou's time there had been a (?) increase. Certainly, Eaton went 
through all the formalities of establishing (?) and for that mat-
ter so did Fred, and Lou continued it. It ended, however, when 
Lou, but the time Lou stepped down and with a new dean we had a 
contentious fight. Some of the old elements of perceived com-
monality are gone and I hope that some way we can recover that 
but we don't have it. 

Allen: Another dean you said under an allied department, Dr. 
Ropp? 

Stokes: Yes, I met Dr. Ropp, I guess the first day I came here. 
I'm not sure if I met him or whether he met me but whatever it is 
I remember him from the point of staying, "Stokes, glad to have 
you. Come to see me soon." Period and I went to see him and he, 
it seemed to me, he wanted me to understand how glad he was to 
see me here and understand in fact the Economics Department was 
in College of Arts and Sciences and he expected me to behave. I 
wasn't really sure quite what authority he had, but I accepted 
his authority and on one occasion I think he called me in to ball 
me out for something, I don't remember what it was, and I remem-
ber puzzling, who does he think he is? But I accepted it. (?) 

Allen: I remember you at some of those meetings. 
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Stokes: I was there because he insisted. 

Allen: And we were a small faculty then. I've forgotten the ex-
act sequence of some of the deans in the Arts and Humanities, 
Arts and Sciences, during this time but Mike Karnis -

Stokes: Well, you know I knew Mike Karnis. I had been in my 
first Fulbright in Ecuador and Mike was the Information officer 
in the US Embassy at Quito. It seemed to me, forgive me, I'd 
been with the state Dept.a good deal over a 20 year period, And 
the state Department is not made up of realists, And Latin 
~..rnerica had a good supply. Not quite cookie pushers, but It did 
seem to me that Mike lived in another world and I was dealing 
with a, I had a particular project (?) was in fact working out 
{?) in two sections of Ecuador, quite different populations but 
mountainous, (?),and I'd written this research and I thought I'd 
let him see it, not for his approval, you ask for his approval 
and he would say not to publish it. Because he said it would 
create real problems and of course all it did was reveal what I 
thought every one knew. He then made sure I got to know the 
embassador, indeed in all my years, the embassy kept a close eye 
on us, but Mike acted as if I could be dangerous. If I said too 
much, said things that the American position would be 
compromised, and he was kind of like a fly around a fire. He 
kept darting in and darting out and it was a distinct surprise to 
find him here. Nobody, I think, and this is (?)there wasn't much 
of a change. I was never close to him in Ecuador and I wasn't 
close to him here. I got to know Lee Miles when he was Dean. 

Allen: What kind of a dean was he? 

Stokes: I thought he was perhaps one of the best deans, if not 
the best dean that I had seen in the University. 

Allen: Why? 

Stokes: He was an inspiring leader. He seemed to understand 
faculty concerns. He entered directly into, I don't remember, 
the fight over the Philosophy Dept., allegations there. Lee 
handled that, I thought, very effectively. It seemed to me that 
he knew how to side with the president (?} He brought to the 
faculty of Arts and Humanities some rather impressive people. 
There was a spirit of growing. This probably was the high period 
of the College of Arts and Humanities, no one has been able to do 
quite what he did and it did not surprise me that he became 
president. Unfortunately, we didn't get the same kind of Lee 
Miles. He was not that kind president. 

Allen: Why? 

Stokes: I don't know the answer to that. There are those who 
accuse him of remaining a Liberal Arts man with the result, cause 
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I don't fit that (?) Arts and Hurnani ties College as it is now 
called, would argue that we benefited under his administration as 
president. To analize Lee Miles requires a great deal. Lee had 
the task, I guess an effective task, of having to bring us out of 
what was a financial mess, and in all fairness we probably 
praised Henry Littlefield, the fact of the matter is that when 
Henry Littlefield left a legacy of financial entanglements and 
problems and debts which Lee had to contend with. And how severe 
they were would not become clear, I think, until later in the 
second year of Manning's term. At the time that Lee Miles was 
appointed, there was no question, he and the Board had a great 
responsibility and I suppose in fairness one must also point out 
that he was able to bring the university around. There'd be 
havoc (?) but he did in fact cut down on those colleges that 
brought it about in a way that probably worked, were well 
overstaffed. 

Allen: we have a situation here of a dean who was a builder and 
as president, was a retrencher. 

Stokes: At least that, a welcome tenant. And so the task given 
to him may have changed his personality, but the Lee Miles that 
we knew then was a Lee Miles who was, as I said, gave a certain 
sound of (?) He knew what he was doing. He let others under-
stand what he was doing. It was never quite clear to me and it 
isn't to this day quite what Lee Miles intends for this Univer-
sity to go. Perhaps that's because he was searching (?) I've 
said, Lee, just tell us what your vision is. Give us some idea 
of your visions so that we know what it is we are following. we 
don't have any idea of what you want, we don't know what you are 
doing, so in a sense I guess I expected too much of him. 

Allen: Also, I think perhaps we were in the habit of hearing 
from Halsey and Littlefield that -

Stokes: They (?) 

Allen: we almost knew the welcoming speach in September by heart 

Stokes: Yes, we did. There had been, we were in some sense a 
family, I think that's the proper term, where we'd all essen-
tially bought the dream, and we were all committed to it. we 
didn't know exactly quite what it meant but we were all part of 
it. That period under Littlefield went. By the way, of course, 
we musn't leave out the tremendous turmoil of the student popula-
tion in the early ?O's and you remember that too was a period of 
which Henry was stepping down. 

Allen: Any comment on Henry's handling of that. 

Stokes: I don't think we can take that out of the context of the 
national picture, but I think too many concessions were made at 

10 



that stage. I remember the student occupation of Henry's office. 
Of course I remember the giant rallys down in front of the stu-
dent center and I remember dealing with the students during this 
period of time. 

Allen: Remember the Lovell resolution. 

Stokes: I don't. 

Allen: Which said that students could take their grade that they 
had at the beginning of the strike for the semester. 

Stokes: I don't remember that. 

Allen: And then the subsequent Allen resolution. 

Stokes: I don't remember that either. 

Allen: O.K. 

stokes: I have to stop and think. My memories on this are 
selective. 

Allen: As all of us are 

Stokes: What I do remember is one student who I knew quite well 
standing at the edge of the crowd in the midst of this, he had 
been a leader of this rally and he said you know I love this 
place, I hope nothing we are doing will hurt the University. and 
those words stick in my mind. My nephew was deeply involved in 
all the issues and he was a radical in many ways. It is hard to 
believe that Ken isn't a radical now • 

Allen: One other dean in Arts and Sciences, Don Fletcher 

stokes: Let's leave it there. Fletcher was a joke and unfor-
tunately I got to know him really, he came over to see me, I 
don't know why, but he came to see me and spent some time with 
me. He had not made a committment to this institution and which 
was a fraud. 

Allen: I have some very perceptive comments. I, by chance taped 
him, the night before he left town and they were very, very per-
ceptive comments. 

stokes: I think he knew the reality, but it seems to me that (?} 
A man who comes in and then backs out and never in fact really 
made a full committment to retain his position at San Jose State-
wasn' t being fair with us. 

Allen: Theres a couple of other administrators. Both Halsey and 
Littlefield acted as their own Vice Presidents of Academic Af-

11 



fairs until Christie came. 

stokes: Bob Christie was certainly a very amazing individual. I 
spent a good many hours talking with him and I got to know him 
but he had been president of one of the state colleges in a col-
lege system in Pennsylvania. He was a Philadelphian with as he 
said a name that indicated wealth but in fact he came from a poor 
family. He said I am one of those Quakers down at the other end 
of the scale. There certainly was some defensiveness in his 
behavior, because of that. He probably would have been 
president, that's my guess. This was an interesting period but, 
as you know, had a tragic ending. To be quickly followed by a 
realist, two I guess in sequence. The first one was Bigsbee. 
Earle Bigsbee who didn't know {?) I respected him. Earle 
Bigsbee was an old UB type. I respected him. I loved to work 
with him and Earle had a sense of humor and a sense of realism 
about him that made it easy to wrok with, but that cannot be said 
of the man that followed him 

Allen: And that was Carrier. 

Stokes: Carrier. warren carrier who later became a Univ. presi-
dent and in fact I met, would you believe,some people who worked 
under him. I think he probably was successful here but he was 
clearly much less easier to work with and I suppose in fairness 
he probably accomplished more than either Earle or Bob Christie 
but there was not that old UB spirit nor was there a sense that 
he was concerned with the specific type of problems we faced. 
But I suspect that , he was more traditional when one looks at 
the Vice Presidency (?) He did his job. 

end of first side of tape. 

stokes: Vice President in the contest in which I came in second. 
I'm not sure that, you know sometimes, (?),Schmidt, he's another 
Academic Vice President that I'm familiar with. Al Schmidt set 
for himself a region which was unrealistic given which was ac-
tually (?) 1 recall, however, how pleased the president was to 
have him accept, he was the very figure of a good academic Vice 
President. But that's about all he was. And since he was a col-
league of ours and the one whom we knew very well, I had known 
him, we were in that building together and from that day to today 
I found him and his wife, and spent a good deal of time with him, 
when he made this decision he asked me if I would take a walk 
with him. we walked down to the park and we talked about his fu-
ture and about his present and then he said to me, he had decided 
that he was going to be an administrator. He said, I've come 
here, he came here fromm Coe College in Iowa • He'd come here and 
in that same period of building a faculty, he was part of a very 
good History Dept. and he had an unusual speciality given the 
kind of Dept. he had, but he brought that speciality which is 
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Russian Urban History as I recall, but he said I'm going to turn 
my back on research and be an administrator. I have made my 
committment, and what about you? I said, well, I really don't 
think I want administration, that may be a mistake, and I think 
I'm going to stay amd he said, well I think you are making a mis-
take and I'm going to go that route. And I wished him well and 
he talked about his future, yet it is clear that I was either a 
poor advisor or cause he was not and I think he himself recog-
nized that he was not fitted for that task. He was not an 
excellent, not even a very, effective I have to say, I think as 
Vice President. I'm not entirely sure why, but I think was in 
the some sense he had no feeling for the reality of the job. He 
was very conscious of the trappings of the job but the reality 
of the job, and what is more, he established no good working 
relations with the president. Ed Eigel has a relationship, one 
may not say good but he is certainly realistic and Ed comes from 
en enviroment with which I'm familiar, a denominational enviro-
ment in which he had been an administrator and he's a laymen and 
it is unlikely that he would have reached the top since that was 
being reserved for the clergy and he came here I think, thinking 
that there'd be no such restrictions and me may still think that 
but Ed knows how to do things. He's been through the system, he 
was competent, he'd come from a much larger institution and Ed 
does a workmanlike job but I couldn't call him an inspiring 
Academic Vice President. All the T's are crossed and the I's are 
dotted and everything is done the way it should be and there is a 
close relationship between he and Lee Miles and in fact, as you 
know, he even critizes him in the public as if it doesn't matter. 
It is something that I am not sure I would do. But Ed and I have 
worked together and in some sense that criticism off handedly is 
similar to criticisms being heard between Jim and Henry 
sometimes. And the conditions in which you'd think was a bit 
unwise. This leads me to another comment. It seems to be about 
Lee Miles. Lee Miles did not surround himself with competence as 
he might have. It seemed to me that he, his Academic Vice Presi-
dents have never been as strong as they might have been. His 
financial people haven't been strong, this may be unfair but this 
is the way it was. 

Allen: Rowell was strong. 

Stokes: If he'd been allowed to. I just wonder about how Lee 
could have staffed, given his staff much more freedom to act and 
support than he did. He could have chosen a different staff. 
And he again and again had the bad quality of bad mouthing his 
staff and he does that with some liberalism, considerable 
liberality there. Witness his statements about his current 
deans. You aren't hearing those things. 

Allen: I haven't heard them and I wasn't at the meeting. 

Stokes: Well, it isn't so much what he says, probably very few 
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(?) If one reads the plan, the latest formative plan, one sees 
that its more than a little bit of vitriol, and a remark to me 
such as I never heard a bright idea come of Jack Mulcahey since 
the day he walked in this door and as for our boy scout over in-
Heal th Sciences, (>)anticipate and these are the kind of 
annoyances. 

Allen: I hope your comments on surrounding with staff exclude 
present company. 

stokes: I was thinking about you when I said that. This is 
where I said the problem was and I was thinking about you. I 
don't think he gave you the support that he should have. 

Allen: I would raise the question. 
authority, responsihbility? 

Do you think he delegated 

Stokes: 
learn. 
himself. 

I don't think so and that's a skill that one has to 
If he gave you a task, he would end up doing that task 

Allen: I learned a way to get around it though. I got a task, I 
always come up with a recommendation and reasons for the 
recommendation. 

Stokes: If he would only say,O.K. Bill, that's your task and 
then proceed to forget about it (?) That isn't the judgement I 

Allen: As a matter of fact, the most severe critisism I ever got 
was I was accused a couple of times in usurping his powers. 

Stokes: I think that's the key, that there was and is in him 
this insecurity. It never allowed him to, and does not allow him 
to release from his control things that don't have to be done by 
him. The best executive seems to know is one who builds a staff 
around himself, you can depend on, (?} what will you have me do 
and then have that person bring the decision to me. In most 
cases, rubber stamp them. 

I watched the President of Rhode Island whom I came to know quite 
well, Fred Newman. I sat in his office one morning. He let me 
sit there while he dealt with one problem after another and (?) 
he sat in front of his fireplace, his rocking chair and people 
would walk in and report. I guess that's a good idea, what do 
you think we ought to do. Is this your recommendation? Have you 
thought about it? Have you thought about its costs? Thought 
about what it means to me as President, can we face the press on 
this issue? and I remember another case. Fred was (?) to move 
on to the kind (?) I've watched other presidents and in fact 
some of my former students have become college presidents and 
I've had a chance to visit with them and at various times I've 
served on commissions that brought college presidents together so 
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that particularly in the ?O's I was involved as an advisor to the 
Board of Higher Education of the ADventist Church and there were 
10 colleges there, two universities (?} and then coming up to 
college presidents and I worked very closely with them. I have 
known the president from Notre Dame, the president of St. Louis, 
the president of Fairfield and the president of Univ. of 
Connecticut,DiBiaggio. a marveous institution (?}.So that over 
the years from (?} president of Boston Univ. (?) and in half of 
those cases I've had more than just a look at them, I've had the 
chance to evaluate them and I've been invited to be president of 
colleges three or four times. I think I got to the point of 
final cut but I was a candidate for the presidency of 
institutions. 

Allen: I was a finalist one time but never knew about it until 
it was all over. It happened in a peculiar way. They selected 
six finalists, investigated them, I found out afterwards I'd been 
investigated and the first one turned them down, the second one 
took it so I don't whether I was three, four, five or six. And 
that was many years ago. 

Stokes: I was selected by the Univ. of San Diego, for reasons 
that I will never know and notified, That may have been the last 
cut. That would have been a tough decision (?) 

Allen: You have referred several times to Hans Apel. Tell us a 
little bit about Hans. 

Stokes: Let me say that when I was about to (?} Boston Univ., 
right after the war, I got to know Hans who was a young 
instructor. Hans was an extremely impressive man, a delight to 
(?} I was an admirer of his. He had finished his doctorate and 
gotten his degree at Boston Univ. some years before but the 
reputation around the department was that this was man who really 
had a delivery (?}. He had been an administrator, in fact he had 
been the managing director of a large wine company in Germany and 
indeed had been a very wealthy man. It was interesting that that 
wine company cellar in Charlottenberg became the bomb shelter in 
which Adolf Hitler died (?} and earlier in the 1920' s Hans had 
defended Adolf Hilter and he was still a young pollitician. Knew 
him well and was able leave Germany under a little bit of dif-
ficulty but partly because he had known Adolf Hitler. He had 
been, in other words, in Germany, one of the top industrialists 
and he originally had come from Silicia. He took me through Ber-
lin and showed me, as only a person who knew it intimentatly 
could do, who had lived where and knew what happened where he had 
begun his business and he was still alive in his early 90's and 
living in Vienna. He was a director of certain aspects of 
program in the Austria State Television Network. He has always 
been lucky. He has someone taking care of him, very loving to 
him, much younger than he (?} 
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we struck it off and I got know him, visited with him in his home 
when he lived in Cambridge and over the years maintained a 
relationship simply because I admired him. He has written a good 
deal, intellectually has done some very good work and published 
in some of the top economic journals and he brought a reputation 
to the Univ. of Bridgeport which I think was a very helpful, the 
university benefited by his presence. When it came to the day 
when he was going to retire, he wanted to find someone else in 
the department that could fill his shoes. I really didn't feel 
that I could but I was willing to consider it and (?). He came 
up to Massachusetts, he kept coming back and insisting that and I 
finally agreed with some uneassiness, because from where I saw it 
looked like a relatively new enterprise. I had looked at the 
Univ. of Hartford. As a Dean I'd had a chance to look at in-
stitutions in Conn. I met the Dean of institutions and the Univ. 
of Hartford which was just beginning and UB which was a little 
bit older looked like a rather strange animal because they were 
not like anybody else, they hadn't quite built their campuses but 
were still quite temporary in their facilities. The ivy hadn't 
caught the buildings, there wasn't this long tradition and there 
were side remarks among some of the people. I got to know the 
president of Wesleyan very well because I was told that he had an 
enormous influence with accreditation teams and I had an ac-
creditation coming up and so I spent some time visiting with him 
and he would talk about the institutions. I also knew the UConn 
people very well, particularly the Dean of the College of Busi-
ness Administration because he and I had been associated in 
governent (?). we talked them about what was going on. So long 
before I came to Conn. I had some idea about the position of the 
institution and whether it was going to last. and where were they 
going to go but as I get a chance to listen to Hans, he would 
describe what he thought was a real, he liked it here, and he 
became, as was his nature, so deeply and emotionaly involved and 
he and I were arguing all the time. About the direction that he 
thought we ought to go, and inevetably he was right but he was 
also abrasive. In a sense he had been used to getting (?) he 
couldn't ever get over the fact that he couldn't (?) and he was 
in a different element and he is now an academic and not a 
manager. That's not an easy shift to make. He was not a wealthy 
man as he had once been so that that I lived with him for a while 
and suffered through his soups. He'd make one soup at the begin-
ning of the year and keep adding stuff to it, take a little bit 
out it was the same soup pot. As a tradition, I'm told, is 
European but I must say I had problems with that soup. But he 
left us as he retired and went back to Germany and became a (?) 
there and for some 20 years had an enormous impact upon some (?) 
and he always retained in Germany the fact that he had been a 
professor at the Univ. of Bridgeport and that included everything 
(?) He didn't say retired by the way or emeritus and so the 
Univ. of Bridgeport's name known in Germany. He would appear on 
Television. I enjoyed my assciation with Hans. It was an excit-
ing experience. He didn't have much respect for his fellow 
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professors, however. And one man he warned me about from the mo-
ment I arrived here from the Dept. of Sociology, Roucek 

Allen: I was going to ask you about Joe. 

Stokes: He had absolutly no respect whatsoever. Joe made every 
attempt to bring me into his camp. He invited me to parties and 
I saw Joe as Joe was. I had heard about Joe. Joe had written at 
least one book which I thought pretty good, it appeared right 
after the war and I remember (?) all of the various ethnic groups 
and how they were coming to be Americans, I have forgotten the 
exact title of the book. .And I assumed that was the book he 
wrote. As you know there was some reputation that maybe but more 
than that because he left with me, by the way, and many of his 
clippings. He was a great clipper and would put together things 
I think one would have to say let me say it was rumored. I want 
to be fair to the guy. What I'd seen produced was good. When I 
was in Indiana state they had invioted me out to talk about join-
ing their faculty and the president of Indiana state said to me, 
he looked at me and said univ. of Bridgeprt, tell me about Joe, I 
haven't seen Joe for years. And we had a pleasant talk. He felt J
oe was competent but that Joe was no longer being entirely a (?) 
and also I got to know when I was visiting Temple the Vice Presi-
dent of Temple, by the way he had been Vice President at Indiana 
State when he went to Temple and he couldn't getr me to come to 
INdiana state and tried to reach me at Temple. He was even bet-
ter known in Philadelphia but Joe was a name that was known al-
most nationwide. There were few people in the faculty who were 
quite as well known as Joe Roucek and when he was 
cussed, discussed, Joe was well known. And I suppose he leaves 
his {?) 

Allen: we had a series of characters at the University. I reem-
ber hearing an awful lot about and as I have been reading back in 
the Junior College days, a fellow by the name of zampierre. He 
also knew Hitler and Mussolini particularly. He was something of 
a character. 

Stokes: we've had our characters alright but intellectually 
there was a spottiness in the faculty but there were certain 
stars. 

Allen: Such as 

Stokes: One of them was vanderKropf. Van is a very impressive 
colleague and we haven't always seen eye to eye but we manage al-
ways to treat each other with respect and I think mutual respect. 
I shouldn't have been impressed but this is a most unsual man and 
a good scholar in a highly specialized field. He's a man who has 
established a solid reputation (?) and an extraordinary lecturer 
and he (?). There was a time when he was politically more active 
than he is now. 
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Allen: How do you explain this. 

Stokes: Yes, I know what you are about to ask. How this almost 
radical conservative became the leader of the union movement is 
something that is worth analysis, I don't know. It clearly was 
his chance to get back at those people. He apparently had lost a 
bit of respect, and certainly it was a surprise to all of us. I 
didn't loose any respect for him, I simply found that to me 
unionism was a mistake but I understood why it arose even though 
I've never been active in it. I guess it wasn't in my tradition, 
that there be no third party in this relationship, and I guess 
because I'm something of an entrapreneur and I'd always felt that 
I didn't need tenure and if I couldn't make it on my own, I 
couldn't hide behind it. Maybe I was too brash, too bold but I'd 
been through enough (?) 

Allen: And a few other people who I won't mention. 

Stokes: And I've seen that over the years. I was guaranteed 
Tenure in one place and it meant nothing when you got around to, 
there is probably a way around all that. And in fact what 
learneed was that I should resign so I managed to resign. Maybe 
he kicked me out. Those things happen and this is now my 40th 
year of teaching so I've had a chance to see a variety of 
situations. And a variety of institutions. 

Allen: That you have. we haven't talked about Manning. 

Stokes: Manning was a puzzle. I remember he invited me to go 
down to visit an officer of (?) to talk about some form of grant 
for the university. I don't remember. I'd gone with Littlefield 
and Jim on such jaunts and somehow I was invited. we drove down 
together. Together is too much. He sat in my car and he never 
said one word from the time we got in the car, I tried to start a 
conversation and he didn't. And we drove down the Merritt 
Parkway and here I am sitting with the president of the 
university, we're going to a session where I thought we mmight 
have to have a little advance preparation - absolutly no way, ab-
solutely cold. Perhaps he was lost in his thought, I don't know, 
and then we got there and it was a palid performance. He didn't 
seem quite to know what he was seeking or, and I felt somewhat 
uncomfortable for him • This absolute lack of personality as I 
dealt with him. I wrote to him several times and he would 
respond but never personally. I took a leave of absence as you 
will recall, I think it was part of both years I was gone in 
Washington. I knew his wife was concerned and I got to know her 
quite well. I tried to keep in touch with him out in Denver 
where he is now, but once again he didn't respond to any of my 
calls. I was in Boulder and left a note at his office, (?) 

Allen: Charming individual to talk to in a social situation. 
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Stokes: That could be, I can't reflect that it was. Maybe it 
was the times that I sat with him were business times and he had 
little or nothing to say. 

Allen: Al Diem 

Stokes: Al Diem was a great guy but an unusual guy. I think Al 
had ambitions that he could not satisfy here, but my personal 
dealings with him were again unusual. He called me into his of-
fice one day. I, as you know, do write books and I sell them. 
Now that must have bothered him because I adopted one of my text 
books and he called me to tell me how he thought this was 
unethical, that I should have selected for my students a 
textbook that I had written. He wanted me to admit to that I 
felt guilty about it. He kept looking at me. Charlie, don't you 
feel guilty about this? I don't understand how a man of your 
conscience, your religious backgrond could behave this way. So I 
didn't see anything wrong with this. I can't understand why you 
(?)at all. It was a textbook that I thought was a good textbook 
that I felt students could use it. And your profiting selling 
this book to students. well that was an uncomfortable hour or so 
in his off ice. First of all I thought it was outside his field. 
You may remember, however, that we was in charge of the 
bookstore. And somehow this information had come through. So we 
had a very high level of conscious (?) And there were severl 
such occasions when he in a fatherly fashion would tell me what I 
ought to do. I worked with him in the Chamber and there again I 
saw the same attitude with other people. (?) And yet he was 
greatly respected. On the other hand he and Littlefield, as you 
know, didn't get along (?) 

Allen: Well in the last year of Manning, Diem, Carrier and Cox 
were the administrative committee reporting to the Board, par-
ticularly Fred Silliman. John Cox? 

Stokes: John was astute. I knew John very well. He was a man 
who believed in this institution. A man who attempted to be both 
a mover and a shaker. I think he was reasonably successful. I 
certainly enjoyed knowing him and working with him. John had 
been born in Clinton, Mass. right next to the town that I lived 
in, south Lancaster, and I knew members of his family. John was 
an Episopalian from an Irish Catholic family and when he went 
back to Clinton, which was an Irish Catholic town, he'd tell me 
he'd run into Uncle Tom on High street (?) tavern on the street. 
Clinton has more taverns per capita than any town I know of. You 
could build an (?) Senator who came from Clinton but John was a 
honest and effective administrator who certainly played the part 
in some intrigues of the Univ. of Bridgeport but I think in every 
sense he was competant in what he did. 

Allen: John had the ability to get people to talk to him. He was 
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the comf idant of many disparate souls and as a consequence held a 
vast store of information. John was a student of mine and we be-
came colleagues and I think I was a close friend. 

Stokes: He was a friend in a sense and to a degree that very few 
realized. I don't feel as close to most of my collegues as I did 
and even to some of the administrators. There was a time when I 
felt myself among friends and many people I knew frequently at 
social occasions and parties, but there is not a great deal of 
that left. It could be my fault. 

Allen: Well, we felt the same way. A part of this is our fault 
too. A part of it is the fact that my wife has very definite 
opinion about a lot of people and refuses to be at a place where 
certain people are, which causes some embarrassment occasionaly. 
Harold see? 

Stokes: Harold See introduces a whole aspect of the picture of 
the institution which I think is (?) It was clear that the col-
lege of Education, certainly as I dealt with those deans from 
Trippensee on. The College of Education acted as if they were 
the aristocrats of this place. Ropp might had tried but didn't 
succeed to the extent that Trippensee and others were and when 
See was deaning, I had many things to look at, you see I was 
developing a program of economic education which was then the 
foundation in fact (?) And See saw all of this as an interference 
from the college of Business and he (?) in the affairs of the 
College of Education (?) He turned down the foundation when we 
could have had all the money (?) because I think he saw it as a 
way by which I was advancing my career rather than he advancing 
his. Getting the whole economic education program, each time we 
started the program, we'd have to fight the dean and it was the 
kind of fighting in which there was never any open (?) but one 
road block after another, and when See said yes, he really meant 
(?) but there is a step beyond this, you'd better know about and 
by the time he got through discussing it, we couldn't get things 
done. There would be one committee to which you'd have to go to, 
I'll send it to the committee and you knew the committee wasn't 
going to vote for it. Now I never quite know, See was a slip-
pery Dean and I couldn't anticipate strong support from our dean 
on these matters he didn't know how and didn't care to deal with 
See. Fred and See were Deans about the same time. They were the 
high and the mighty and there were also the others, the other 
faculty members. You see what happened to them as this whole 
thing collapsed, it was something of a shame. That college had 
the largest enrollment and an air of excitement and they were 
doing things and in some sense it seemed to me that Henry favored 
the College of Education. 

Allen: They made money. 

Stokes: That's more than you can say about the others. In my 
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judgement, the College of Arts and Sciences was the key college. 
You can't have a university without a Liberal Arts College. And 
Lee had his problems with education. And all of a sudden that 
bubble burst and he was gone. we still have the curses of it, we 
have in our college (?) 

Allen: It's been said that see and Miles as Deans both wanted to 
be presidents. 

Stokes: I have no doubt. They wanted to be presidents somewhere 
Wheerther it was here or not I am not sure. Lee went on to become 
a president. See didn't become president anywhere. see did not 
know how to operate in this environment but he thought he could 
and there are questions whether or not he was (?) 

Allen: A bit of a gossip, too. 

Stokes: Oh, yes and 

Allen: The gossip was his weapon. 

stokes: And a show-off (?) 

Allen: Charlie, we're nearing the end of this particular tape 
and this particular session. we dealt primarily with people 
rather than issues although we've bordered on issues and at some 
time, in a month or so, I'd like to get together again with you 
to look at some of the academic issues and other problems which 
came up during that time, if that would be acceptable to you. 

End of tape of the 6th of Sept., 1986. 
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